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STATE OF NEVADA



DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND INDUSTRY
OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR
Special Advisory Committee on Private Activity Bonds

April 27, 2016 at 9:00AM
1. Call to order by Chair 

Director Breslow called the meeting to order at approximately 9:03AM
The following were in attendance:

Bruce Breslow, Director, Department of Business & Industry 
Terry Reynolds, Deputy Director, Department of Business & Industry

Marcel Schaerer, Deputy Director, Department of Business & Industry 

Carrie Foley, Program Officer II, Department of Business & Industry

CJ Manthe, Administrator, Nevada Housing Division

Michael Holliday, Chief Financial Officer, Nevada Housing Division
Bob Potts, Research Director, Governor’s Office of Economic Development

Wes Henderson, Executive Director, Nevada League of Cities

Jeff Fontaine, Executive Director, Nevada Association of Counties

Richard Jost, Fennemore Craig
Jim Haye, City of North Las Vegas

Lorena Candelario, City of North Las Vegas

Earlie King, City of Las Vegas

George Graham, City of Sparks

Lucas Foletta, McDonald, Carano, Wilson, LLP. 

James Endres, McDonald, Carano, Wilson, LLP. 

Peter Keagan, Nevada Attorney General

Rob Hooper, Northern Nevada Development Authority

Gary Longaker, Nevada Rural Housing Authority

Diane Arvizo, Nevada Rural Housing Authority

Bill Brewer, Nevada Rural Housing Authority

2. Public Comments – may limit public comment to 3 minutes per speaker
None
3. Approval of the December 17, 2015 meeting minutes
Bob Potts made a motion to approve the minutes. Jeff Fontaine seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. Motion passed. 
4. Report on the allocation of 2016 State Volume CAP to local governments based upon pro rata share of State’s population 
Carrie Foley read the 2016 allocations per county and city based on the information received from the IRS and the Nevada State Demographer. 
Wes Henderson made a motion to accept the report. CJ Manthe seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. Motion passed. 

5. Report on usage, reversions, and requests for 2016 State Volume CAP by the Director, local governments and agencies receiving Volume CAP. Discussion by the Special Advisory Committee to the Director

a) City of Reno: Per Resolution No. 8153 the City of Reno would like to transfer a portion of their allocation in the amount of $11,250,000.00 to the Department of Business & Industry for the Vintage at Virginia Apartments.  
Terry Reynolds read a portion of the request from the City of Reno dated February 26, 2016. 

Wes Henderson made a motion to accept Resolution No. 8153 from the City of Reno. Director Breslow seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. Motion passed. 
b) Nevada Rural Housing Authority: Per Resolution No. 2016-04-05 the Nevada Rural Housing Authority has requested $200 million from the 2015 carry forward and/or from the 2016 allocation to issue Mortgage Credit Certificates (MCC) for homebuyers in rural Nevada. 
Director Breslow stated the 2015 carry forward was completed at the December 2015 meeting. There is no 2015 carry forward available through the Director’s Office. 
Director Breslow discussed the way in which carry forward is handled. Per the Nevada Administrative Code the Nevada Rural Housing Authority is not a local entity with a local population share and therefore does not receive an allocation. Nevada Rural Housing Authority can request bond cap from local entities which they have done in the past, and at our December meeting. 
Director Breslow asked for someone from the Nevada Rural Housing Authority to speak as to why they did not request money at the December meeting when there was money available, and why they are requesting it now without any resolutions from cities and counties. 

Jeff Fontaine inquired about the carry forward available, he stated at the December meeting there was a lot of cap available. Director Breslow said the money was all transferred to the Housing Division at the December 2015 meeting, as no one else requested funds at that meeting. 

CJ Manthe explained the process of what happens to the carry forward at the end of the year with the IRS.
Gary Longaker stated the Nevada Rural Housing Authority did not request money at the December 2015 meeting because he didn’t know what the demand would be for their programs at that time. 
Diane Arvizo discussed the mortgage tax credit program throughout the state. Gary Longaker said the Nevada Rural Housing Authority didn’t submit a request at the December 2015 meeting because they saw a carry forward and didn’t know it was already allocated.  
Gary Longaker discussed Resolution No. 2016-04-05 from the Nevada Rural Housing Authority. Gary said they have a demand and will run out of funds in June or July. 
There was discussion on Nevada Rural Housing Authority bonds. 

There was additional discussion on the carry forward amounts available, and what happened to the carry forward from 2013, 2014 and 2015. The carry forward information is available on the report under agenda item number 7. 
Director Breslow suggested the Nevada Rural Housing Authority visit with local entities who don’t generally use their volume cap and get some resolutions to get money to keep running their programs. 

Terry Reynolds suggested we hold a meeting in 30 days and in the interim get together with Nevada Rural Housing Authority, the Nevada Housing Division and the cities and counties to see if we can come up with an allocation for NRHA.

There was additional discussion on this topic. Director Breslow suggested we hold a special meeting within 60 days not 30 days to give folks more time. 

Jeff Fontaine expressed concern with the motion, the ability to get things done in 60 days, and whether the Nevada Rural Housing Authority would be able to raise enough money from local entities. 
Director Breslow stated the budget platform for the next Legislature the top priority is going to be workforce development and economic development. That is going to be evident in the upcoming budgets of B & I and the State of Nevada. Director Breslow said he would be hesitant to pledge any funds out prior to the December meeting from the Director’s Office allocations because he wants to support the Governor’s initiative for economic development and workforce development. 

There was group discussion on the use of available 2016 volume cap, and how folks can work together to extend the use of volume cap available. Some agreed that we cannot allocate available 2016 funds at this time without further discussion to see what future projects might be out there.  
Bob Potts agreed with Director Breslow that we don’t want to assign all of the allocation at this time without having complete information. Bob Potts said with what is coming down the pipeline at the Governor’s Office of Economic Development and the Governor’s focus on workforce development, to use it all up now would be inappropriate without having further discussion. 

Director Breslow made a motion to continue this item forward to a special meeting within the next 60 days. For the groups to meet during that time and bring forward a proposal for the committee to consider. 

Director Breslow, Bob Potts, Wes Henderson, CJ Manthe voted in favor. Jeff Fontaine opposed. Motion passed. 

c) Letter from Terry Reynolds, Deputy Director with the Department of Business & Industry, Director’s Office to Gary Longaker, Executive Director with the Nevada Rural Housing Authority regarding a request for Private Activity Bond Cap (PABC) dated April 13, 2016.  
This item was discussed along with agenda item 5 b. 

6. Nevada Housing Division will provide and discuss a bond cap expenditure report. 

Michael Holliday discussed a Nevada Housing Division bond volume cap forecast for 2016. Michael discussed projects currently in the pipeline, along with projections for 2016. 
7. Report on Volume CAP carry forward amounts
Carrie Foley read the 2013-2015 Volume CAP carry forward amounts. 

The remaining 2013 Volume CAP carry forward in the amount of $178,935,967.00 which will expire on December 31, 2016. 

The remaining 2014 Volume CAP carry forward amount is $296,577,978.54 which will expire on December 31, 2017. 

The remaining 2015 Volume CAP carry forward amount is $297,315,000.00 which will expire on December 31, 2018. 

The total remaining volume cap from 2013, 2014 and 2015 is $772,828,945.54.
Director Breslow mentioned the carry forward has already been transferred to the Nevada Housing Division and is not available for transfer. 

Michael Holliday discussed how volume cap money is transferred and carried forward. 

Bob Potts made a motion to accept the report. CJ Manthe seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. Motion carried. 
8. Suggestion of agenda items for next meeting

Director Breslow said if folks don’t have anything they would like added to a future agenda at this time that is fine, they can always send our office a letter asking for an item to be added to a future agenda before we set the agenda. 

Terry Reynolds said he will organize a meeting with the Nevada Rural Housing Authority, the Nevada Housing Division, and representatives from local cities and counties within the next few weeks. 
9. Public Comments
None
10. Committee Comments

Director Breslow suggested getting together when we need to discuss things instead of sending letters back and forth. 
11. Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 10:04am. 
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